
 

 

Monday 23rd March 2020 

 

Dear Parents and Carers, 
 
 
I am writing to you with an update on the current position regarding the summer exam 
season 2020. 
On Thursday 19th March, the Government took the decision to cancel all public exams 
scheduled for Summer 2020. 
This unprecedented decision was not one they took lightly and was seen as the only viable 
option given all the unknowns around the current Covid-19 pandemic. 
When the announcement was made, it is fair to say, every stakeholder involved with the 
exams (students, parents, carers, teachers, school leaders, exam teams, the list goes on) 
was both shocked and confused. 
I would like to take this opportunity to praise the students for the way they reacted to the 
news. It must have come as a huge shock and triggered a period of uncertainty. However, 
all the students were fantastic in their conduct and composure and made all in school even 
more proud than we already are. 
Since the announcement, we have been working with all the key agencies (OfQual, JCQ etc) 
to seek clarification as to how the students will receive their qualifications. 
There is no clear outcome as of yet, however, there are some key decisions which have 
been made. These decisions were set out on a document released on the Gov.UK website 
over the weekend. 
Whereas the decisions made so far do not provide all the answers, they certainly begin to 
identify the key components to be used in the decision making exercise. A combination of 
mock results, predicted grades, NEA scores and teacher assessments will all be combined in 
some way. 
I would like to reassure you that all the staff at The Emmbrook school are totally committed 
to ensuring that no student is disadvantaged by the current situation and will provide as 
much evidence as we possibly can when the time comes. 
When a final decision has been made I will contact all parents and students again outlining 
the next course of action. In the meantime I would advise all involved to (try not to) worry. 
If there are any outstanding pieces of NEA or coursework that can be completed at home, it 
would be very wise to try to get these completed or as close to completion as possible. 
 
There are a large number of pieces of information appearing on social media and various 
websites around this issue. Many of these are inaccurate and unhelpful. If you do read 
something and want clarification, please do not hesitate to contact myself 
(PWhitehouse@emmbrook.wokingham.sch.uk) or Mrs Evans in the exams office 
(KEvans@emmbrook.wokingham.sch.uk). 
I have summarised the key points outlined by Gov.UK at the bottom of this letter. 
 
 
Yours Sincerely, 
Pete Whitehouse (Assistant Headteacher – Outcomes/Exams) 
 
 
 



 

 

Exams 2020 – FAQ’s 
 
 
1. Did exams need to be cancelled? 

From Friday 20 March, all educational settings are closed to everyone except the children of 
critical workers and vulnerable children. 

The coronavirus outbreak is expected to continue having a significant impact on the 
education system, and the country, for months to come. Therefore exams have been 
cancelled now to give pupils, parents, and teachers certainty, and enable schools and 
colleges to focus on supporting vulnerable children and the children of key workers. 

2. What will happen to those who have already done some non-exam 
assessment? 

The calculated grade process will take into account a range of evidence including, for 
example, non-exam assessment and mock results, and the approach will be standardised 
between schools and colleges. Ofqual is working urgently with the exam boards to set out 
proposals for how this process will work and will be talking to teachers’ representatives 
before finalising an approach, to ensure that the approach taken is as fair as possible. 

3. How will you address the fact that students from disadvantaged backgrounds 
are more likely to have their grades under-predicted? 

We are not awarding students their predicted grades. Ofqual, the independent qualifications 
regulator, will develop a fair and robust process that takes into account a broad range of 
evidence, including teacher assessment and prior attainment. Ofqual will make every effort 
to ensure that the process agreed does not disadvantage any particular group of students. 

Pupils who do not feel their calculated grade reflects their performance will have the 
opportunity to sit an exam, as soon as is reasonably possible after schools and colleges open 
again. 

4. Will all students get their predicted grade? 

No, we know that simply using predicted grades would not be fair to all students. The 
calculated grade will take into account teachers’ assessment of the likely grade as well as 
other factors such as prior attainment, so students’ final grades will not necessarily reflect 
their predicted grades. 

5. Will schools be using mock exam results as a barometer for results – and is 
this fair on students as they did not know at the time these would be used as 
their final mark? 

Mock exam results will be one of the pieces of evidence that will be taken into account in 
this process, alongside other factors. Ofqual will ensure schools are provided with clear 
guidance on how to do this fairly and robustly. 



 

 

6. Will the past performance of the school be taken into account when devising 
the calculated grade? 

Ofqual will consider carefully how to ensure the process is as fair as possible, which is likely 
to include considering measures that reflect how much progress a student would have been 
likely to have made at the school they are attending. 

7. Is this an entirely new system? 

Exam boards have experience of using moderated teacher assessment to award grades to a 
number of students, such as those who fall ill immediately before an exam. Ofqual will draw 
on this experience when developing the process to be used this year. 

8. How will schools/colleges cope with the burden of putting on an atypical exam 
season? 

We recognise that exams are a stressful time for schools and colleges. We will set out in due 
course the steps we will be taking to minimise this burden. 

9. Will universities/colleges/sixth forms accept these calculated grades? 

The calculated grades awarded will be formal grades, with the same status as grades 
awarded in any other year. 

University representatives have already confirmed that they expect universities to be flexible 
and do all they can to support students and ensure they can progress to higher education. 

10. What if I am unhappy with my grade? 

We will work closely with Ofqual and awarding organisations to ensure candidates are 
awarded a fair grade that recognises the work they have put in. If a student does not 
believe the correct process has been followed in their case they will be able to appeal on 
that basis. In addition, if they do not feel their calculated grade reflects their performance, 
they will have the opportunity to sit an exam, as soon as is reasonably possible after schools 
and colleges open again. Students will also have the option to sit their exams in summer 
2021. 

11. Will there be an opportunity to take exams this year if a student is unhappy 
with their grade? 

We recognise that some students may feel disappointed that they have not been able to sit 
their exams. If they do not feel their calculated grade reflects their performance, they will 
have the opportunity to sit an exam, as soon as is reasonably possible after schools and 
colleges open again. Students will also have the option to sit their exams in summer 2021. 

12. Does this mean every exam in every module in every subject being cancelled, 
or will a limited number go ahead at GCSE and/or A level? 



 

 

Exam boards will not be issuing papers for this summer’s GCSE, AS and A levels so there will 
not be the opportunity to sit them in any subject. 

13. What about vocational and technical qualifications? 

No exams will be taking place in schools and colleges this summer. 

There is a very wide range of different vocational and technical qualifications as well as 
other academic qualifications for which students were expecting to sit exams this summer. 
These are offered by a large number of awarding organisations, and have differing 
assessment approaches – in many cases students will already have completed modules or 
non-exam assessment which could provide evidence to award a grade. We are encouraging 
these organisations to show the maximum possible flexibility and pragmatism to ensure 
students are not disadvantaged. Ofqual is working urgently with the sector to explore 
options and we will work with them to provide more details shortly. 

14. Will parents be required to educate their children while they are off school? 

We are completely committed to ensuring that every child receives the best education 
possible and will be working with the BBC and others to provide resources for children to 
access while at home. 

15. What if have started my coursework but it is not finished? 

Exam boards will provide advice on this to schools and colleges as soon as possible. 

16. What will young people with university offers do? 

The grades awarded to students will have equal validity to the grades awarded in other 
years and should be treated in this way by universities, colleges and employers. There is no 
reason for the usual admissions cycle to be disrupted. 

We welcome the constructive approach taken by the main university representative body, 
Universities UK, who have said that universities will be flexible and do all they can to support 
students and ensure they can progress to university. 

17. Do universities need to start making unconditional offers / should I accept an 
unconditional offer now that exams are cancelled? 

The grades awarded to students will have equal validity to the grades awarded in other 
years and should be treated in this way by universities, colleges and employers. 

There is no reason for the usual admissions cycle to be disrupted. Universities should not 
begin making new unconditional offers and applicants should feel no pressure to accept 
such offers, as they will be awarded a formal calculated grade for each exam they would 
have taken. 

18. If I already have an unconditional offer, does that remain? 



 

 

Yes, an unconditional offer means you have already met the entry requirements, so the 
place is yours if you want it. 

19. If I take the exam option, will I still be able to go to university this year? 

Students who do not feel their calculated grade reflects their performance, will have the 
opportunity to sit an exam, as soon as is reasonably possible after the beginning of the 
academic year. 

While it cannot be guaranteed in every circumstance, Universities UK has assured us that 
the majority of universities will show the utmost flexibility to ensure that such students who 
take this option are able to begin their course with a delayed start time. 

If a student is in this circumstance, they should speak to the university from which they 
have an offer after receiving their calculated grade. 

20. How will colleges, sixth-forms, universities cope with the fact that these 
students will have missed out on some of their education? 

These are extraordinary circumstances. We are working with schools, sixth forms, colleges 
and universities to ensure that we do everything we can to best help students prepare for 
and progress to the next stage of their education. 

21. Might the exams be reinstated if the coronavirus (COVID-19) is not as bad as 
expected? 

No, the decision has been taken to cancel all exams this summer. 

 

 


